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Born in Russia, was Christian, became interested in Judaism in 1925 
he rescued 14 people; one of whom was murdered during the war; he 
went to Israel with one of his sons family members discuss 
personality and character of their father in light of his famous 
efforts to save people during the war. 
 
1:00 We discover that since Amfian does not speak either English or 
Hebrew, two translators will be used. Sasha is the hired translator 
working from Russian to Hebrew, and then a staff member will 
translate from Hebrew to English. This interview is conducted in 
Amfian's home in Israel. 
 
4:00 Amfian's grew up in Russia. His mother was a very religious 
woman and his father was a laborer and an alcoholic. They had eight 
children, all of which have died and he is the last. he says that 
he does not know what kind of work his father did. 
 
7:00 Amfian says that there were Jews in the town in which he grew 
up, but he had no contact with them. His first contact was with 
Judaism, not with Jews. He was seriously involved in his 
Christianity, and became interested in Judaism because he feels 
that both religions have one book in common, and defines that book 
as the Bible. When asked, he specifies both the Old and New 
Testament. 
 
10:00 He started getting interested in Judaism around 1925, when he 
was still a young man. When asked about what specific faith he 
follows, he said that he is a reformer of an orthodox people he 
referred to as the Old Believers. This was the popular faith in his 
town, and they drove out the reformers, so he had to leave. 
 
13:00 He moved away and became a member of a cult called the Jewish 
Christians. They don't conform to the oral laws of the Talmud or 
the  doctrines of the Father of the Church. They believe only in 
the original text of the Bible. There is a branch in the states. 
 
 
 
16:00 He begins talking about his life in 1925. He says he was 
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working during the day and had religious gatherings during the 
evening. He was very curious at this time as to why there were so 
many different religions, how atheism came about, and why the 
differing religions were always fighting with each other. Amfian 
says he found all the answers in this Book, and indicates the Bible 
he is holding. 
 
20:00 In 1928, he got married, and had six children. He didn't 
really want to get married, but his mother had died and he didn't 
really want to cook. His wife was also seeking the Truth. 
 
25:00 In his personal theology, he doesn't vacillate between 
different ideologies and religions, but rather tries to listen to 
all of them, seeks the portion of the Truth in which each of them 
believes. In other words, it is not a matter of making a decision 
between faiths, but rather that he has made up his mind to choose 
them all. 
 
27:00 Amfian first became interested in religion during the 
revolution because many people said that there was no more God. He 
read all the atheist books of the period but he didn't seem to find 
the Truth in them anywhere. Then he turned to religion, asking the 
question of why there are so many different religions. But he never 
had to make any decisions about his religion or his side in the 
revolution, the two choices which are intricately related by the 
politics of religion. 
 
30:00 Then, when the Army came to draft his sons, he had to make a 
choice as to whether he would let them fight with the Soviet Army 
or whether he would not. This choice was determined, in some 
fashion, by his choice of religion. He became a Seventh Day 
Adventist. 
 
32:00 There is some confusion as to whether this occurred during 
World War II, 1955, or when the Soviets entered Latvia, just after 
the war. He claims that he did not choose his religion because of 
the war, but rather as the best religious direction for his 
children, by his judgment. Then he had a fight with the Seventh Day 
Adventists, and they threw him out of the religion. 
 
35:00 Amfian was asked about his war effort with the Jews. Tears 
welded in his eyes. He got up, and went to get a book from 
somewhere else in the room. It appears to be memoirs of some type. 
He says that his oral testimony would be the same as what he wrote. 
He wrote in Russian and gave it to a professional translator. The 
work explains a lot about his life, including his part in the 
Holocaust, how he came to Israel, etc. 
 
37:00 We discover that it is his autobiography, and has not been 
published. 
 
39:00 Amfian rescued fourteen people. One was murdered during the 
war, and the other thirteen managed to escape. 
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41:00 Amfian looks very anxious. The translator says that he has 
been discussing the details of that Jew who was killed, but they 
never get the story into Hebrew or English. However, we learn that 
it is a very scary story. 
 
43:00 Amfian is flipping through the Bible in his lap, and quotes 
"There is no more love than sacrificing self for others." Someone 
says that it is from John, Chapter 5, in the New Testament, but 
Amfian says that it is also in Proverbs in the Old Testament. 
 
45:00 Amfian is asked about how his children view his rescue 
efforts, but he avoids the question, and answers instead about the 
status of his children. He says that one son died when he was 30 
years old of cancer while living in Russia. He also has three 
daughters in Russia. However, one of his sons followed him to 
Israel, and when Amfian converted to Judaism, he didn't have to go 
through those procedures. He talks about escaping from Russia by 
finding a hiding place for them. 
 
48:00 His wife did not join him to Israel. He says that he sent her 
a ticket and an invitation, but she never answered and then three 
years later she died of cancer. 
 
50:00 Amfian smiles and says that he has since learned to cook 
potatoes, eggs, and that his granddaughter comes and visits him 
once a week, to care for him and spend time with him. 
 
53:00 Back on the subject of his beliefs, he says that he does not 
follow interpretations and traditions, but only studies sources. 
That's why he doesn't study Talmud, and his reluctance to accept 
oral and other sorts of customs is what makes the leaders of 
religions angry and they kick him out. 
 
56:00 For the first five years of his life in Israel, he went to 
all the synagogues in the area. He even wore theophylline. People 
asked him if he was Russian or Jewish and if he believed in Jesus. 
They asked him why he always referred to the place in the Old 
Testament which described the Messiah as dying for the sins of the 
people, and he used to answer that Jesus died for the people's 
sins. He began to get threatening phone calls from strangers, and 
he called the police. 
 
58:00 For three years, people believed him to be a missionary, 
trying to convert them just because he believed that Jesus is the 
Messiah. 
 
59:00 He participated actively in Judaism because he wanted to be 
accepted. He wore a kepah, and didn't mind it, but it wasn't enough 
for the Jews he encountered. 
 
61:00 He now has almost no contact with the people around his home, 
basically because of the language barrier and his deep involvement 
with the Bible. He claims that others wouldn't understand. 
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63:00 He goes back to his history. He says that after he was thrown 
out of the Seventh Day Adventist, he stared going to synagogues. He 
got circumcised and got someone to invite him to Israel. He has 
already lost contact with that person. Then he went to the 
emigration offices. 
 
65:00 He went to the bureau where he would have to get papers to 
leave for Israel, and they wouldn't take his identification because 
he was Russian. He threatened them with God to let him out. They 
finally said that they would let him go if he divorced his wife. He 
didn't want to, but he divorced her anyway. 
 
67:00 He went to court for the divorce, and the judge asked him why 
he wanted to divorce his wife and go to Israel, he already had a 
wife in Russia, and should be thinking about dying at his age, not 
divorce and starting a new life. Amfian laughed. He told the judge 
that he didn't want the divorce, the government did. 
 
70:00 One and a half years later, he got his divorce. 
 
72:00 He took his papers back to the bureau, and they asked him why 
he was going through all this. They told him that they wouldn't let 
him leave anyway. Three months later, they invited him back and 
allowed him to leave. The Soviet Union does not allow a Russian to 
leave unless his marriage is bad. 
 
75:00 As he says in those memoirs mentioned earlier, he believes 
that what happened to the Jews is a consequence of the deviation of 
all nations from the moral ways of the Torah. It did not happen to 
other people because the Jews are Chosen by God as missionaries 
between God and the other people of the world, and they didn't 
accept their responsibilities well. He searches the Bible in his 
lap for the passage in Isaiah where the prophet predicts this. 
 
78:00 He finds it and quotes the passage where it says that God 
will forsake his people for a short time, and then he will turn 
back to them.  It is Isaiah 13, verse 22. There is a discussion 
about the 1000 years which is considered to be the "short time". 
 
84:00 Amfian is asked whether he would save any people or just 
Jews, and he answers that it wouldn't matter.  
 
86:00 In the memoirs, there is a testimony about something 
concerning the Holocaust. He says that it was given by a woman from 
England who had escaped, and when she came to Israel, she gave him 
the testimony. She died already. 
 
87:00 He talks about his position as the director of the post 
office, and how he was able to deliver fourteen people. When they 
came to him and questioned him, he would say that he was just a 
mailman, which was true. 
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89:00 He talks about the son which moved with him to Israel. He 
doesn't know exactly what he does for his career, but he says that 
he is a good son to him. His children in Russia don't write to him, 
but his grandchildren do. They don't write because they are afraid 
to write, it could affect their jobs if they start writing to 
Israel. 
 
91:00 His son is also interested in the sources, like Tenach, in 
the same way that he himself is. He also follows his own religion, 
just like Amfian. 
 
93:00 The son won't admit what he is doing in terms of religion, 
because he is also afraid of threatening phone calls and the like. 
 
95:00 Amfian, when asked, says that his memory is going and thus he 
doesn't remember much about the Holocaust, but that the memoirs are 
sufficient. He doesn't really think about the Holocaust often.  
 
97:00 They discuss his memoirs. He is asked whether this is a book 
for children, but he does not answer. He offers them the book, but 
they say they cannot take it, but would like to photocopy it. 
 
99:00 He is asked what he would say to one of his grandchildren 
about the Holocaust, and he says that he would say the same thing 
he would say to an adult, only more slowly. 
.END. 
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